
LCQ11: Introduction of mandatory
cooling-off period to protect
consumers

     Following is a question by the Hon Shiu Ka-fai and a written reply by
the Secretary for Commerce and Economic Development, Mr Edward Yau, in the
Legislative Council today (May 9):
 
Question:
 
     Earlier on, the Government allocated funds to commission the Consumer
Council to conduct a study on the introduction of a statutory cooling-off
period.  In this connection, the Consumer Council submitted to the Government
last month A Report to Advocate Mandatory Cooling-Off Period in Hong Kong
(the Report), recommending the introduction of a mandatory cooling-off period
targeting certain industries (including the beauty industry) and specific
transaction modes.  The Government has indicated that it plans to submit the
relevant proposed legislative framework to this Council within this year.  In
this connection, will the Government inform this Council:
 
(1) whether the Government and the Consumer Council have assessed the impacts
of the introduction of a mandatory cooling-off regime on the business
environment; if so, of the outcome; if not, why the Consumer Council has made
the relevant recommendation on enacting legislation;

(2) as the Consumer Council has indicated that it has examined the
legislation on mandatory cooling-off periods in various jurisdictions, if the
Government knows whether there are jurisdictions which have introduced a
mandatory cooling-off regime for the beauty industry; if there are, of such
jurisdictions and the relevant details; if there are not, whether the
Consumer Council has enquired with various jurisdictions and studied
carefully the reasons for various jurisdictions not having put in place the
relevant regime;

(3) whether it knows if the Consumer Council has studied which jurisdictions
in which a voluntary cooling-off regime for certain industries have now been
put in place; if the Consumer Council has, of the details; if not, the
reasons for that;

(4) as the Report has pointed out that sales practices which seriously damage
the rights and interests of consumers have emerged from time to time in
individual industries, whether it knows if the Consumer Council can provide
details and objective evidence to support such a remark; if no such details
and objective evidence are available, why the Consumer Council has made such
a remark in the Report;

(5) whether the Government and the Consumer Council have assessed the
prevalence of using distance contracts as a transaction mode in economic
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activities and the impacts of introducing a mandatory cooling-off regime on
such activities, e.g. a distributor not being able to return the products
returned by consumers to the general agent and hence suffering a loss; if
they have not assessed, why the Consumer Council has made the relevant
regulatory proposal;

(6) as the Report has pointed out that various types of unfair trade
practices have emerged in the beauty industry in recent years, whether it
knows if the Consumer Council can provide objective evidence to support such
a remark; how the data on the adoption of unfair trade practices by operators
in the beauty industry compare with the relevant data in other industries;

(7) among the complaints in relation to the beauty industry received by the
Consumer Council from 2013 to 2017 as set out in the Report, of the number of
those which have been found substantiated;

(8) whether it has assessed if the complaint figure, based on which the
Consumer Council made the remark that operators in the beauty industry had
adopted various types of unfair trade practices, covers complaints which have
not yet been substantiated; if the figure does, whether the Government has
assessed if such an approach is prudent, objective and fair;

(9) among the various types of complaints received by the Consumer Council in
each of the past three years, of the number of those which have been found
substantiated and the amounts of money involved (set out the breakdown by
type in a table);

(10) whether it knows the justifications for the Consumer Council coming to
the view that the duration of the cooling-off period should not be less than
seven days;

(11) whether it knows the justifications for the Consumer Council
recommending that the time limit for traders to make a refund should not be
more than 14 days;

(12) as the Consumer Council has recommended that if the consumer has
requested for using the services concerned during the cooling-off period, the
trader can deduct from the refund the value of the service used and the
amount shall be calculated pro rata to the total consideration stipulated in
the contract, whether the Government knows the Consumer Council's
justifications for recommending that the mandatory cooling-off regime be
applicable to cases in which the consumer has started using the service
concerned; whether, before making this recommendation, the Consumer Council
has considered (i) the fact that the trader's cost of providing a single unit
of goods or service to the customer is usually higher than that of providing
a batch of such goods or service, making it very likely for the trader to
eventually bear the relevant differences in the cost, and (ii) if this
recommendation will induce many people to exploit the loophole to enjoy part
of the services at a lower average price through the purchase of packages;

(13) whether it knows if the Consumer Council has considered whether the
mandatory cooling-off regime should apply to cases involving existing



customers; if the Consumer Council has and the outcome is in the affirmative,
of the justifications; if the consideration outcome is in the negative, why
the Consumer Council has not recommended in the Report the granting of
exemptions to such cases;

(14) as the Consumer Council has recommended that if the consumer has paid by
credit card, the trader is to be allowed to deduct, when making a refund, an
administrative fee of not more than three per cent of the credit card
transaction value, whether the Government knows if the proposed
administrative fee level is sufficient to offset the related expenses that
the trader has incurred (e.g. the costs arising from advance payment for the
refund and waiting for refund by the card-issuing bank) and the various
handling fees and transaction fees that the bank charges the trader for the
refund; if it may not be sufficient to offset such expenses, why the Consumer
Council has made this recommendation;

(15) whether it knows if the Consumer Council has discussed its
recommendations with the banking industry to understand the corresponding
business strategies which card-issuing banks will adopt; if the Consumer
Council has discussed, of the response of card-issuing banks; if not, how the
Consumer Council ascertains the feasibility of its recommendations;

(16) whether it knows if the Consumer Council has considered the following
scenarios: card-issuing banks may increase the refund handling fees or other
transaction fees for customers' purchase-by-instalment transactions, impose
an additional requirement for using cash or assets as collateral for
security, or even delay paying traders the relevant monies for as long as
half a year because they have to set aside funds for making refunds, and such
practices will increase the operating costs of traders or even render it
impossible for them to operate, resulting in closure of their businesses;

(17) whether it knows the justifications for the Consumer Council to
recommend that the consumer may request a refund without giving any reasons,
and whether it has considered if this recommendation may lead to abuses or
even be exploited as a strategy to undermine competitors in the business
arena, which may eventually throw the market into chaos; and

(18) as the Consumer Council has recommended that a mandatory cooling-off
period be imposed on contracts for beauty services with a duration of not
less than six months, whether the Government knows the justifications for the
Consumer Council setting six months as the minimum duration of such
contracts; whether it will consider bringing this minimum duration on par
with the recommended minimum duration for timeshare contracts, i.e. imposing
a cooling-off period only on contracts for beauty services with a duration of
more than one year?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     Having consulted the Consumer Council (the Council), a consolidated
reply to the 18 parts of the question is provided below:



 
     According to the Council, the Report to Advocate Mandatory Cooling-Off
Period in Hong Kong (the Report) aims to recommend to the Government the
imposition of a mandatory cooling-off period, and suggests principles for a
legislative proposal.  Over the years, the Council has been encouraging
traders to provide cooling-off period on a voluntary basis, and has worked
with and encouraged different industries (including the beauty and fitness
industries) to put in place voluntary cooling-off arrangements for consumer
protection.  The Council's study does not cover cooling-off arrangements
offered on a voluntary basis by traders in other jurisdictions.  Insofar as
the local market is concerned, according to the Council's understanding, some
traders of the timeshare, beauty and fitness industries provide a cooling-off
period to consumers.  However, as traders are scattered and their scales of
operation vary, ensuring that all traders in the industries provide voluntary
cooling-off period would be difficult and challenging.  The Council also
notes that the cooling-off periods offered by individual traders are subject
to different terms, which cause disputes from time to time, for example the
cooling-off period only lasts for 24 hours, contracts cannot be cancelled
once the supply of service has begun or free gifts has been received, and a
high cancellation fee is charged.  Given the various limitations imposed by
these terms, voluntary cooling-off arrangement cannot effectively protect
consumers.  Therefore, the Council considers it necessary to impose a
mandatory cooling-off period, with operational arrangements regulated by
statutory provisions.
 
     The Report shows that the arrangements on cooling-off period imposed in
the jurisdictions studied vary depending on the consumer culture, development
of specific industries, and the nature of unfair trade practices encountered
by the local consumers.  Nevertheless, the commonality shared by the
arrangements is that they require the provision of mandatory cooling-off
periods that target consumer contracts in specific sectors or specific
transactions.  The focus of the Council’s study is to recommend a solution to
improve the situation of unfair trade practices deployed by traders in Hong
Kong.  According to the complaints statistics of the Council, the numbers of
complaints about sales practices of the beauty industry were 225 in 2013, 407
in 2014, 515 in 2015, 444 in 2016, and 373 in 2017 respectively, representing
more than 30 per cent of all complaints against the industry on average.  The
total amounts involved ranged from over $4 million to over $17 million, with
the average being $33,000 per case.  As for complaints against the fitness
industry, the numbers of complaints about sales practice were 268 in 2013,
342 in 2014, 431 in 2015, 328 in 2016, and 221 in 2017 respectively,
representing more than 40 per cent of all complaints against the industry on
average.  The total amounts involved ranged from $6.8 million to over $14
million, with the average being $36,000 per case.  The Council is not a law
enforcement agency and does not have the power to conduct investigations. 
When a consumer complaint is received, the Council will help the consumer and
trader resolve their dispute through conciliation.  The Council points out in
the Report that common malpractices deployed by salespersons in the beauty
and fitness industries include prolonged sales pitches by a number of staff
for a long period of time; using different excuses to take away the identity
cards or credit cards of the consumers; and using the credit cards of



consumers to purchase service without the consumers' consent etc. 
Considering that the numbers of complaints against beauty and fitness
industries are relatively higher, involve larger amounts, and often relate to
high pressure sales, the Council therefore recommends imposing a mandatory
cooling-off period on these industries.
 
     In addition to examining the legislation on mandatory cooling-off period
in a number of jurisdictions, the Council has also taken into account the
views and concerns of different industries regarding mandatory cooling-off
period.  In formulating its recommendations, the Council has considered the
trades' ability to bear, and recommended various measures to lower the
compliance cost of relevant traders and guard against consumer abuse of the
arrangement, such as consumers would need to pay for the services consumed
during the cooling-off period, and traders could charge an administrative fee
of not more than three per cent of the credit card transaction value.  The
Council considers that the imposition of a mandatory cooling-off period would
not result in a large number of consumers cancelling their contracts with
legitimate traders, therefore the impact should be limited.  In addition, as
some jurisdictions outside Hong Kong have already imposed mandatory cooling-
off period in consumer contracts in different sectors (e.g. fitness services)
or specific types of transactions (e.g. unsolicited contracts and distance
contracts) for many years, and the Council's recommendations have made
reference to the experience of those jurisdictions, the Council believes that
a balance has been struck between protecting consumers' legitimate rights and
maintaining a business-friendly environment.
 
     In considering the duration of the cooling-off period, the Council made
reference to factors including (1) cooling-off periods in other jurisdictions
 last for three to 14 days (including 14 days in the United Kingdom, three
working days in the United States, and seven days in the Mainland).  Since
Hong Kong has no existing legislation on mandatory cooling-off period, the
Council is mindful of the effect of cooling-off period on traders and
consumers, and recommends that the cooling-off period should not be too long
or too short to facilitate adjustment and learning from implementation
experience; (2) a cooling-off period that is too long may generate other
problems, such as a protracted cooling-off period may more easily lead to
wear and tear of goods, cause disputes between the parties on compensation,
affect the business operation and cash flow of traders, or lead to abuse more
easily; (3) if the cooling-off period is too short, consumers may not have
enough time to consider their decision and submit their cancellation notice. 
Therefore, having considered all factors, the Council is of the view that a
cooling-off period of not less than seven days is reasonable.  Similarly, for
the time limit for refund, the Council has made reference to the practices in
other jurisdictions (including 14 days in the United Kingdom, 10 working days
in the United States, and 15 days in the Mainland) and considers that making
a refund within 14 days is a reasonable timeframe.
 
     On whether to allow the deduction of administrative fee, the Council's
study shows that the mainstream practice of other jurisdictions is to
prohibit traders from deducting any administrative fee from the refund. 
However, the Council notes that credit card is the major payment tool used in



Hong Kong, and that while the service charge for use of credit cards is
specified in the commercial agreement between the acquiring banks/companies
and traders, credit card transactions normally involve a certain amount of
service charge.  On the premise that the exercise of the cooling-off right is
not hindered, the Council considers that traders should be allowed to deduct
a small amount of administrative fee when consumers use credit card to settle
payment.  This can relieve the compliance costs of traders and minimise
consumer abuse.  The Council, having considered the general level of relevant
charge, recommends that an administrative fee of not more than three per cent
of the credit card transaction value may be deducted by traders from the
refund when consumers pay by credit card.  In the course of its study, the
Council did not come across views expressed in other jurisdictions concerning
acquiring banks/companies increasing their administrative fees for refund or
delaying payment to traders because of the imposition of cooling-off period. 
The Council is of the view such matters are commercial arrangements between
the acquiring banks/companies and traders, and not directly related to the
imposition of cooling-off period.
 
     Regarding the scope of application of the mandatory cooling-off period,
the Council recommends that all contracts specified should be regulated
except for those that are exempted.  The Council also recommends that, if
consumers request for service to be provided during the cooling-off period,
traders should be allowed to deduct the value of the services consumed, and
such value should be calculated on a pro-rata basis based on the total price
set out in the contract.  If an existing consumer renews or signs a new
contract, and that contract falls under the scope of the mandatory cooling-
off regime, the Council recommends that the consumer should also be protected
by the mandatory cooling-off regime.  Overall speaking, for legitimate
traders in general, the Council considers that the imposition of a mandatory
cooling-off period will not lead to a large number of consumers cancelling
their contracts, therefore the impact should be limited.  To the contrary,
the Council believes that mandatory cooling-off period could enhance consumer
confidence and may benefit the business of relevant industries.
 
     The Council considers that contracts involving long duration or
prepayment warrant special attention from consumers, as the Council's
statistics show that quite a number of complaints relating to unfair trade
practices are related to contracts with long duration or involving
prepayment, for instance, as salespersons may easily be enticed by the large
transaction amount to deploy unfair trade practices in order to increase
their sales or commission income.  The Council states that, if mandatory
cooling-off period is imposed on services contracts with a shorter duration,
protection for consumers may be enhanced but traders' operation will be
affected more; if mandatory cooling-off period is imposed on services
contracts with a longer duration, protection for consumers will be
diminished.  On balance, the Council considers that imposing cooling-off
period on beauty and fitness services contracts with a contract duration of
over six months or involving prepayment is a reasonable arrangement.  The
Council points out that timeshare contracts are different from general
consumer contracts, as the terms of the former are relatively more
complicated, often involving overseas properties, large amounts of prepayment



or long payment periods, therefore they are not comparable to beauty and
fitness service contracts. 
 
     The Commerce and Economic Development Bureau (CEDB) is working with
relevant Government departments to study various issues relating to
legislating on cooling-off period arrangement, including the scope of
application; definitions of sectors; implementation details; redress
mechanism; and exemptions, etc.; and consider the appropriate implementation
arrangements.  The recommendations in the paragraphs above are the Council's
recommendations made after its study.  CEDB will consider the Council's
recommendations in detail and make specific policy decisions.  We will also
listen to views of various sectors regarding legislating on cooling-off
period arrangement.  For the next steps, our goal is to submit the
Government's proposed framework to the Legislative Council within this year,
and consult the public thereafter.

LCQ8: Industrial accidents of Hong
Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge Main Bridge

     Following is a question by the Hon Chu Hoi-dick and a written reply by
the Secretary for Transport and Housing, Mr Frank Chan Fan, in the
Legislative Council today (May 9):
 
Question:
 
     The Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge Authority (the HZMB Authority),
jointly established by the governments of Hong Kong, the Guangdong Province
and Macao, is responsible for the construction and operation of the Hong
Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge (HZMB).  In this connection, will the Government
inform this Council:
 
(1) given that the information provided by the HZMB Authority, as quoted by
the Transport and Housing Bureau, indicates that since the commencement of
the part in Mainland waters of the construction works of the HZMB Main Bridge
project, a total of nine fatal industrial accidents resulting in nine deaths
in total have happened so far, whether the Government knows the following
details of each of such accidents (set out in a table):

(i)      the date and time of the accident,
(ii)     the location of the accident,
(iii)    the name and post title of the deceased,
(iv)    the gender and age of the deceased,
(v)     the sequence of events leading to the accident,
(vi)    the progress and outcome of the investigation into the cause of the
accident, and
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(vii)   the amount of the employee's compensation and the disbursement
progress;
 
(2) whether it knows the number of serious work injury accidents since the
commencement of the part in Mainland waters of the construction works of the
HZMB Main Bridge project, and the resultant number of injuries, as well as
the details of each of such accidents; and
 
(3) given that the Zhuhai Housing, Urban-Rural Planning and Development
Bureau indicated in a gazette issued in October 2016 that an accident of
collapse of structure and drowning of workers had happened in the HZMB Zhuhai
boundary crossing facilities (BCF) project in August of the same year causing
one death, whether the Government knows (i) if this deceased person was not
counted towards the nine deaths mentioned in (1), and (ii) the respective
numbers of industrial accidents as well as the resultant deaths and serious
work injuries since the commencement of the construction works of the HZMB
Zhuhai BCF and Macao BCF projects, and the details of each of such accidents?

Reply:

President,

     My reply to the various parts of the Hon Chu Hoi-dick's question is as
follows:
 
     The entire Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge (HZMB) project consists of two
parts: (i) the HZMB Main Bridge (i.e. a 22.9 km-long bridge and a 6.7 km-long
subsea tunnel) situated in Mainland waters which is being taken forward by
the HZMB Authority; and (ii) the link roads and boundary crossing facilities
under the respective responsibility of the governments of Guangdong, Hong
Kong and Macao.
 
     The HZMB Authority is directly responsible for the construction and
management of the HZMB Main Bridge.  In the event of industrial accidents or
cases of work injuries, the contractors concerned are required to report to
the HZMB Authority and the relevant local government department(s) in a
timely manner.  According to the information provided by the HZMB Authority,
since the commencement of construction of the HZMB Main Bridge, there were
nine fatal accidents relating to the Main Bridge causing the death of nine
workers.  The details of the cases are at Annex.  Apart from the nine fatal
cases mentioned above, the HZMB Authority indicated that they had not
received reports of other work injuries.
 
     As regards the accident at the HZMB Zhuhai boundary crossing facilities
project in August 2016 referred to in the question, the HZMB Authority
indicated that the accident did not occur within the area of the HZMB Main
Bridge project and therefore it was not included in the above nine accidents.
  Based on the territoriality principle, the governments of Guangdong, Hong
Kong and Macao should be responsible for the link roads and boundary crossing
facilities within their own boundaries; we do not have the information on
industrial accidents that occurred in the sites of either the Zhuhai or Macao



boundary crossing facilities project.

Public invited to enjoy Cheung Chau
Climbing Carnival (with photos)

     The Cheung Chau Climbing Carnival will be held at the soccer pitch of
Pak Tai Temple Playground, Cheung Chau, this Sunday afternoon (May 13).
Members of the public are invited to join and experience the exciting
atmosphere of bun scrambling.

     Interested members of the public who are at least 1 metre in height can
participate in the bun tower climbing activity by making an on-site
application. They can then climb the 14-metre-tall bun tower set up for the
Bun Scrambling Competition to experience the fun of climbing.

     Bun Tower Climbing Relays involving 20 teams from local tertiary
institutions, government departments, public utilities and commercial and
industrial organisations will also be staged, during which the fastest teams
to finish the races will be the winners.

     Members of the China Hong Kong Mountaineering and Climbing Union will be
invited to brief visitors on climbing skills and safety aspects of bun tower
climbing to let them learn more about the technical and safety aspects
concerned.

     Moreover, the public can make wishes at the Wishing Bun Tower at the
venue. Other activities will include an exhibition of winning works from
students' colouring and drawing competitions as well as variety shows, game
stalls and handicrafts to enhance the fun of the carnival for families and
friends.

     The Climbing Carnival, one of the highlights of the 2018 Bun Carnival,
will be held from noon to 6pm on Sunday at the soccer pitch of Pak Tai Temple
Playground, Cheung Chau.

     Jointly organised by the Hong Kong Cheung Chau Bun Festival Committee
and the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD), the 2018 Bun
Carnival is presented with the support of the Cheung Chau Wai Chiu County
Association Limited, the Cheung Chau Rural Committee, the Islands District
Office, the China Hong Kong Mountaineering and Climbing Union and the Islands
District Council.

     For enquiries, please contact the Islands District Leisure Services
Office of the LCSD on 2852 3220, or visit the department's website.
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Effective Exchange Rate Index

     The effective exchange rate index for the Hong Kong dollar on Wednesday,
May 9, 2018 is 99.4 (up 0.3 against yesterday's index).

LCQ15: Decline in population of
school-aged Primary One students

     Following is a question by Dr Hon Chiang Lai-wan and a written reply by
the Secretary for Education, Mr Kevin Yeung, in the Legislative Council today
(May 9):

Question:

     According to the latest projected figures of the Education Bureau, the
population of school-aged Primary One (P1) students will decline by 10 000
from 65 700 in the 2018-2019 school year to 55 700 in the 2020-2021 school
year. Some members of the education sector are worried that primary schools
may by then face another exercise of "reduction of classes and closure of
schools", which will affect the teaching posts of more than 800 primary
school teachers on contract terms. In this connection, will the Government
inform this Council:

(1) whether it will, in the light of the actual situation in each district,
allow individual schools to exercise a certain degree of flexibility
regarding the minimum student intake for allocation of classes, and encourage
the injection of diversity into the modes of school operation; if so, of the
details; if not, the reasons for that;
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(2) whether it will make the best use of the situation by implementing small
class teaching across the board in primary schools during the decline in the
population of school-aged P1 students with a view to enhancing teaching
quality; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that; and

(3) whether it will provide the affected teachers with professional training
in relation to Science, Technology, Engineering, Art and Mathematics (STEAM)
education and integrated education, so as to assist them in mastering the
necessary skills to dovetail with the education manpower demand in future; if
so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that?

Reply:

President,

     According to the current projections of school-aged P1 students, the
Education Bureau (EDB) anticipates that the overall demand for P1 places will
reach its peak in the 2018/19 school year, begin to drop starting from the
2019/20 school year and then rebound slightly and temporarily for a few years
from the 2021/22 school year onwards. Since the P1 student population has
been increasing in recent years, the overall student population in public
sector primary schools will generally remain stable despite the drop in P1
student population starting from the 2019/20 school year as the number of
students in other levels will remain large. Moreover, the EDB has implemented
the flexible measures to meet the transient increase in demand for P1 places
in recent years in accordance with the consensus reached with the school
sector. These measures will be progressively withdrawn in view of the decline
in the actual demand. This will relieve the pressure on class reduction
arising from the diminishing demand for P1 places. There may be a decrease in
the number of classes and teaching posts in individual schools in the next
few years as a result of declining P1 student population. Yet, there will not
be a substantial and immediate reduction in the overall number of classes and
teaching posts in public sector primary schools as anticipated.

     For schools which have adopted a "partly-enlarged class structure" in
response to the increase in demand for P1 places in the past few years, there
may be surplus teachers because of class reduction upon the graduation of the
respective cohort of students. In this connection, the EDB is proactively
considering targeted relief measures to help schools tackle this problem and
stabilise the teaching force. To address the impact of the diminishing demand
for P1 places from the 2019/20 school year and afterwards, the EDB met with
representatives of the Subsidised Primary Schools Council and Hong Kong Aided
Primary School Heads Association on January 17 this year to explain the
future demographic change in respect of primary school student population and
gauge their views on the issue, including the concerns and suggestions of
schools in various districts, for formulation of corresponding measures.
School heads present agreed that the progressive withdrawal of the temporary
flexible measures to increase the supply of P1 places could effectively
mitigate the impact of the decline in P1 student population. They also
generally agreed with the preliminary suggestion for addressing the problem
of surplus teachers arising from the "partly-enlarged class structure", which
allows schools to retain surplus teachers for a short period of time to



stabilise the teaching force. The EDB will continue to liaise with the school
sector to keep in view the situation for the formulation of appropriate
strategies.

     My reply to the questions raised by Dr Hon Chiang Lai-wan is as follows:

(1) To optimise the use of public resources, the EDB has established the
criteria for operation of classes since the implementation of the Primary One
Admission System. In accordance with the principle of fairness, the criteria
are applicable to all schools participating in the system. The EDB has, where
circumstances permit, implemented small class teaching in public sector
primary schools in phases starting from P1 in the 2009/10 school year. Since
the allocation of P1 places is basically based on 25 students per class for
schools implementing small class teaching (30 students per class for other
schools), the threshold for operation of a P1 class has been lowered to 16
students. The number of P1 classes in each school net each school year is
determined taking into account the anticipated demand for P1 places, the
number of classrooms available, the class structure and parental choices,
etc. Under the existing mechanism, a school having an intake of less than 16
students in a P1 class may not be allowed to operate a P1 class if there are
still unfilled P1 places in other schools of the same school net. In such
cases, the EDB will consider special factors, such as whether the school is
located in a remote area where there is no appropriate alternative school, to
determine whether there is a need to operate a P1 class. On the other hand,
the EDB conducts student headcount every September to verify the actual
student enrolment of aided schools so as to determine the number of approved
classes of the schools. If the number of classes has to be reduced because of
decreasing student intake, then 25 students per class will be adopted as the
basis for determining the number of approved classes. In other words, a
school is allowed to operate two classes if it has an actual intake of 26
students.

     Besides, the Government has all along encouraged diversity in school
operation which goes beyond class sizes. Currently, among the public sector
schools (including government and aided schools), most are aided schools
managed by sponsoring bodies of various backgrounds (generally religious or
charitable organisations), according to their missions. These schools are
well-managed and have their unique characteristics. In addition to the public
sector schools, there are Direct Subsidy Scheme schools, and private schools
which offer local or non-local curricula to cater for the different needs of
students and provide parents with more choices.

(2) Small class teaching is a teaching strategy. During the consultations in
the past, most stakeholders considered it not desirable to rigidly implement
small class teaching for all schools across-the-board. The EDB will continue
to be pragmatic and flexible with the implementation of small class teaching,
taking into account the expectations of schools, parents and students, the
availability of classrooms to meet the demand for school places in individual
districts, as well as the development needs of schools. At present, the EDB
anticipates that the overall demand for P1 places will reach its peak in the
2018/19 school year and then progressively decline to a stable level.
Depending on the supply and demand of school places in individual districts,



and whether the schools have fulfilled the conditions for implementing small
class teaching, the EDB will contact the schools concerned in due course.
 
(3) All along, the EDB has been organising a wide variety of professional
development programmes and activities of different themes in response to
various education policies, curriculum development and the needs of teachers
and students. Serving teachers are encouraged to participate in these
programmes and activities based on both their individual and school
development needs. This would not only broaden teachers' professional
knowledge but also professionally equip them to meet their needs. For
example, the EDB regularly organises professional development programmes for
teachers, including seminars and workshops, etc., in the areas of Science,
Technology, Engineering and Mathematics education (STEM education)/ Science,
Technology, Engineering, Arts and Mathematics education (STEAM education) and
integrated education (IE), to enhance their professional knowledge and
teaching skills in these two areas. Moreover, the EDB has also commissioned
teacher education universities to organise relevant training programmes. An
example is the Certificate in Professional Development Programme on
Curriculum Design, Pedagogy and Assessment for STEM Education in Primary
Schools offered by the Education University of Hong Kong (EdUHK). This
programme covers not only the basic knowledge and pedagogy of STEM education,
but also the latest developments of STEAM education. For IE, apart from the
commissioned Certificate in Professional Development Programme for Teachers
(Catering for Diverse Learning Needs), EdUHK also offers structured training
courses pitched at Basic, Advanced and Thematic levels to enhance the
professional capacity of teachers in the implementation of IE.


